

Nearshoring in Mexico

During the last two years, supply chain disruptions have been one of the main obstacles for companies worldwide, especially for companies with offshore operations.¹ As a result, nearshoring has emerged as an attractive alternative to the offshoring method, particularly for economies like Mexico, which has an intensive commercial relationship with several countries, including its major partner, the United States.² However, media outlets and experts have highlighted the challenges that companies need to consider before shifting their operation to Mexico, such as political, operational or regulatory risks, among others.³

This issue brief analyzes political and investment concerns that should be addressed while planning nearshoring strategies in Mexico. The article proposes a detailed study of Mexico's specific context before planning any possible investment project related to the offshoring method.

Opportunities and Risks

According to the World Trade Organization ("WTO") global trade is expected to remain subdued in 2023 as multiple shocks keep weighing on the global economy. WTO economists now predict global merchandise trade volumes will grow by 1.0% —down from the previous estimate of 3.4%.⁴

The main economic impact of the crisis has been a sharp rise in commodity prices. Russia and Ukraine are key suppliers of essential goods including food, energy, and fertilizers, which are now threatened by the war.⁵ Household spending in Europe will be constrained and manufacturing costs will rise due to the high energy prices caused by the conflict. Similarly, interestsensitive spending in sectors like housing, motor vehicles, and fixed investment in the United States will be affected by monetary policy tightening.⁶

Furthermore, transport costs are expected to soar.⁷ The New York Times has reported that shipping rates could surge from US \$10,000 per 40-foot container to US \$30,000, while air freight rates could jump even higher.⁸ According to the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development ("OECD"), the war has underlined the importance of reconsidering the appropriateness of market design with a view to ensuring efficiency wherever possible and multilateral support for logistics.⁹



Within this context, the supply chain disruptions over the past two years have highlighted the fragility of offshoring, the business strategy of manufacturing outsourced to distant countries. Offshoring once allowed industries like automotive, retail, and pharma to operate more affordably. However, as supply chain constraints have been intensified by a lack of diversified resources, many businesses are considering transferring operations to nearby countries or close to their points of sale. Nearshoring has emerged as an attractive alternative to the offshoring method.¹⁰ As a consequence, an increasing number of companies has decided to shift and/or diversify their supply chains.¹¹



According to the International Monetary Fund, diversifying resources in the global supply chain would add necessary support and reduce the impact of shocks and shortages.¹² Latin America, and specifically Mexico, is poised to profit the most from this developing trend given its strategic location.¹³

As manufacturers continue to explore their options in 2023 and beyond, it's important to identify three of the most important cost benefits of nearshore manufacturing in Mexico:

- 1. A strategic location close to the U.S.;
- 2. Competitive labor costs, and,
- 3. Tax exemptions through the Manufacturing, Maquila and Export Services Industry Program ("IMMEX"),¹⁴ which allows foreign manufacturers to import raw materials and components into Mexico, tax and duty free, under the condition that 100% of all finished goods will be exported out of Mexico within a government mandated timeframe.¹⁵

As the United States' largest trade partner,¹⁶ Mexico has relevant advantages for manufacturers. According to the World Bank, Mexico is transitioning to a "Knowledge-Based Economy."¹⁷ The country's manufacturing clusters offer concentrated areas of skilled workers, advanced industry-specific technology, and an established knowledge base.¹⁸ These locations have steadily expanded Mexico's presence in industries like aerospace, automotive, electronics and medical devices.¹⁹

Some companies have already started the move from China to Latin America. For example, companies such as Lizhong, Citic Dicastal, Alibaba, CF Moto, and BOE Vision Electronic Technology, have already started to migrate their manufacture operations from China to Mexico.²⁰ Furthermore, Toyota, Mazda, and Nissan, which are Japanese companies, have relocated some of their production to Mexico.²¹ Border Now reports that around 172 out of 260 executives from companies that have manufacturing facilities in China have expressed their inclination towards Mexico as a source to cater to the U.S. market.²²



Another recent example of the effects of nearshoring in Mexico relates to Tesla, the automotive, artificial intelligence, and clean energy company, which at the beginning of 2023 expressed interest in establishing a new plant in the state of Nuevo León, Mexico.23 The Mexican government's immediate response was proposing location alternatives, such as the state of Hidalgo, in central Mexico,²⁴ alleging the lack of water in Nuevo León (the state had suffered a severe drought in 2021 that affected a large part of the state's population).²⁵ Mexican media²⁶ highlighted that the change of location could respond to political and not environmental interests, since companies like Kia, Ford, Toyota, General Motors and Stellaris have automotive assembly plants in northern Mexico.²⁷ According to pundits, the reason behind the government's reaction was that Nuevo León's governor is affiliated to an opposition party.²⁸

Finally, on March 1, 2023, during Tesla's Investor Event 2023, Elon Musk confirmed that the company will construct a new manufacturing plant in Nuevo León, Mexico, as part of a new strategy of lowering logistics costs.²⁹ Media outlets have also highlighted the importance of ESG factors in investment decisions, as is the case with Tesla.³⁰

The case of Tesla and the Mexican state of Nuevo León, demonstrates the relevance of social, ecological and political factors, among others, for companies interested in moving their operations to countries like Mexico. According to experts, most plants in the automotive sector use wastewater and non-potable water for their operations.³¹

Political analysts have emphasized the importance of understanding the political risks that could affect companies that want to nearshore in Mexico.³² The Corruption Perception Index 2022 published by Transparency International,³³ ranked Mexico 126 out of 180 countries with more corruption in the world, considering, among several factors, bribe schemes and unlawful payments to government officials. During an interview with Forbes, Ryan Berg, Director of the Americas Program at the Center for Strategic & International Studies highlighted the importance of companies to understand that "much of the nearshoring interest in Mexico is occurring in spite of Mexico's government's policies, rather than because of them." ³⁴

Media outlets and experts have also identified risks of shifting production to Mexico. Among the several risks, the most relevant are:³⁵

- Structural Risks: Corruption, fraud, weak rule of law, perceptions of insecurity, risks to cargo, theft and extortion.
- Operational Risks: Lack of infrastructure investment in Mexico, deficiencies on current infrastructure and uncertainty in the electricity sector.
- Regulatory Risks: Allegations of corruption in regulatory agencies, especially in matters of market authorizations, import permits and manufacturing certifications. Additionally, experts highlight the common administrative delayed response on permits that prevent companies for proper planning.
- Government Procurement: Recent government policies that have created uncertainty regarding the lack of transparency, absence of clear rules and doubts in the government tenders.
- Sustainability Risks: Barriers from the Federal Administration to the renewable energy sector that could complicate companies' commitments to sustainability.³⁶



It is also important to mention the regulatory impact of international sanctions on countries like Russia or China on nearshoring schemes.³⁷ Even though Mexico did not impose any economic sanctions on Russia due to the invasion of Ukraine, it is worth mentioning that the Executive Order 14065 issued by President Biden's Administration on February 21, 2022 defines the scope of applicability of sanctions to "not only United States persons but also any person in the United States."³⁸ This definition includes any "US citizen, lawful permanent resident, entity organized under the laws of the US, or any jurisdiction within the US (including foreign branches), or any person in the US."³⁹ Therefore, companies operating in Mexico with substantial operations in the US could be subject to this regulation on economic sanctions against Russia.⁴⁰

Security factors should also be considered while moving business operations to Mexico. As of 2023, extortion is one of Mexico's main concerns in terms of public security.⁴¹ Most extortions are conducted through telephone calls in which criminal groups contact managers demanding money in exchange for "protection" or to avoid harm. Companies operating in Mexico should analyze the effects of this situation for two reasons:

- 1. The security conditions of their employees, and
- 2. The compliance and regulatory impact of paying "protection" or ransoms to criminal organizations.

Regardless of the risks, Mexico, as a key player in North America, is increasing its exportation role in the region due to a strong U.S. demand and a revival of several industries including medical supplies, cars and other non-petroleum goods.⁴² Bloomberg reported that Mexican factory-filled states along the U.S. border are thriving, with Mexico's exports surpassing US \$80 billion in the first two months of 2022.⁴³

Mexico's position as the U.S. largest goods trading partner is expected to continue for years to come as experts name tension with China, new trade agreements, and the effects of the COVID-19 pandemic as key factors for companies pushing to rethink their supply chains.⁴⁴ As such, Mexico stands out as the natural alternative to reduce costs and logistical constraints.⁴⁵ There are 60 ports of entry along the length of the border and every day 427,000 vehicles, 30,000 trucks and 1,000,000 people cross the divide.⁴⁶

In this process, companies must take care when choosing alternate sourcing locations for key commodities, as doing so can increase industry reliance on supplier hubs that are already nearing capacity. Today, nearshoring represents a new opportunity for companies to facilitate the movement of goods to end markets, while reducing transportation costs, especially in the Latin American region.⁴⁷ However, this new opportunity also requires enhanced guidance in understanding the risks associated, as well as in compliance policies to prevent them, such as the implementation of background checks, ethics and anti-fraud programs, documented policy in accordance to ethical standards, investigations of incidents, or performing analysis of anti-money laundering.⁴⁸

HOW CAN WE HELP

FTI Consulting's Risk and Investigations practice ("R&I") in Mexico provides accurate and definitive insight into locations where companies are operating or are contemplating operations. FTI Consulting produces comprehensive multidimensional risk assessments, which collect and analyze selected indicators to evaluate threats and vulnerabilities associated with conducting business in a specific city, state or region in Mexico, aiming to anticipate potential implications for our clients. Our unique and skilled team of multilingual professionals provides a multidisciplinary approach to critical investigations, combining functional expertise with a deep understanding of compliance policies and investigative processes. FTI Consulting's team combines the skills and experiences of lawyers, forensic accountants, former government officials and regulators, anti-corruption investigators, computer forensic, and enterprise data specialists. In the dynamic context of Mexico's political and investment concerns, threat assessments have become more important than ever, and FTI Consulting has the professionals to assist key stakeholders in protecting their investments, property and assets.



JOSÉ CORTINA

Senior Managing Director +52 55 2699 62 24 jose.cortina@fticonsulting.com ALEJANDRO OROZCO

Senior Director +52 55 5540 80 17 alejandro.orozco@fticonsulting.com ALEJANDRO ORTEGA Senior Consultant +52 55 8070 9911 alejandro.ortega@fticonsulting.com

The views expressed herein are those of the author(s) and not necessarily the views of FTI Consulting, Inc., its management, its subsidiaries, its affiliates, or its other professionals. FTI Consulting, Inc., including its subsidiaries and affiliates, is a consulting firm and is not a certified public accounting firm or a law firm.

FTI Consulting is an independent global business advisory firm dedicated to helping organizations manage change, mitigate risk and resolve disputes: financial, legal, operational, political & regulatory, reputational and transactional. FTI Consulting professionals, located in all major business centers throughout the world, work closely with clients to anticipate, illuminate and overcome complex business challenges and opportunities. ©2023 FTI Consulting, Inc. All rights reserved. **fticonsulting.com**



NEARSHORING IN MEXICO

- 1 Graeme O'Meara. "Supply Chain Disruption the Risk to Global Economic Recovery." FTI Consulting, Inc. (September 1, 2022). <u>https://www.fticonsulting.com/insights/articles/</u> supply-chain-disruption-risk-global-economic-recovery#:~:text=Heightened%20demand%2C%20trade%20restrictions%2C%20factory,a%20threat%20to%20economic%20 stability.
- 2 Enrique Hernández. "Nearshoring: México ya es el centro manufacturero de las empresas chinas." Forbes México (November 10, 2022). <u>https://www.forbes.com.mx/nearshoring-mexico-ya-es-el-centro-manufacturero-de-las-empresas-chinas/</u>.
- 3 Sandra Sánchez-Oldenhage. "Nearshoring in Mexico: The Healthcare and Pharma Opportunity." Mexico Business News (March 9, 2023). https://mexicobusiness.news/health/ news/nearshoring-mexico-healthcare-and-pharma-opportunity.
- 4 "Trade growth to slow sharply in 2023 as global economy faces strong headwinds." World Trade Organization (October 5, 2022). https://www.wto.org/english/news_e/pres22_e/ pr909_e.htm.
- 5 Apurva Sanghi, Samuel Freije-Rodriguez, and Nithin Umapathi. "How has Russia's economy fared in the pandemic era?" The World Bank (June 8, 2021). https://www.worldbank. org/en/news/opinion/2021/06/08/how-has-russia-s-economy-fared-in-the-pandemic-era.
- 6 "Trade growth to slow sharply in 2023 as global economy faces strong headwinds." World Trade Organization (October 5, 2022). https://www.wto.org/english/news_e/pres22_e/ pr909_e.htm.
- 7 "Russia's war on Ukraine could triple ocean shipping rates to \$30,000 per container, expert says." Business Insider International (March 1, 2022). https://businessinsider.mx/russia-war-ukraine-could-triple-ocean-shipping-rates-experts-2022-3/?r=US&IR=T.
- 8 Patricia Cohen. "Within Days, Russia's War on Ukraine Squeezes the Global Economy." The New York Times (Updated March 2, 2022). <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2022/03/01/</u> business/economy/russia-ukraine-sanctions-economy.html.
- 9 "Economic and Social Impacts and Policy Implications of the War in Ukraine." Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development (March 2022). <u>https://www.oecd.org/</u> economy/Interim-economic-outlook-report-march-2022.pdf.
- 10 "Nearshoring: La solución actual para el comercio exterior." Thomson Reuters Mexico (last accessed March 27, 2023). <u>https://www.thomsonreutersmexico.com/es-mx/</u> soluciones-de-comercio-exterior/blog-comercio-exterior/nearshoring-la-solucion-actual-para-el-comercio-exterior.
- 11 Esmeralda Lázaro. "¿Qué es el nearshoring?" El Economista (November 9, 2022). <u>https://www.eleconomista.com.mx/empresas/Que-es-el-nearshoring-20221108-0093.html;</u> Carlos Juárez. "Principales ventajas del nearshoring en México." The Logistics World (February 20, 2023). <u>https://thelogisticsworld.com/actualidad-logistica/nearshoring-principales-ventajas-de-mexico/</u>.
- 12 David Lawder. "Diversify global supply chains, don't dismantle them, IMF says." Reuters (April 12, 2022). <u>https://www.reuters.com/business/autos-transportation/diversify-global-supply-chains-dont-dismantle-them-imf-says-2022-04-12/</u>.
- 13 "Moving Day: Nearshoring Opportunities in Latin America." Wilson Center (July 29, 2021). <u>https://www.wilsoncenter.org/event/moving-day-nearshoring-opportunities-latin-america</u>.
- 14 "Autorización del Programa IMMEX para empresas industrial, de servicios y de albergue." Gobierno de México (last accessed March 27, 2023). https://www.gob.mx/tramites/ficha/autorizacion-del-programa-immex-para-empresas-industriales-de-servicio-y-de-albergue/SE708; "Decreto para el fomento de la industria manufacturera, maquiladora y de servicios de exportación." Diario Oficial de la Federación (December 24, 2020). https://www.snice.gob.mx/~oracle/SNICE_DOCS/DIMMEXPDF-D-IMMEX-PDF_20210119-20210119-pdf.
- 15 "IMMEX: Acerca de." Servicio Nacional de Comercio Exterior (SNICE) (last accessed March 27, 2023). https://www.snice.gob.mx/cs/avi/snice/progfom.immex.acercade.html.
- 16 "Mexico." Office of the United States Trade Representative (last accessed March 27, 2023). https://ustr.gov/countries-regions/americas/mexico.
- 17 Yevgeny Kuznetsov and Carl. J. Dahlman. "Mexico's Transition to a Knowledge-Based Economy: Challenges and Opportunities." World Bank Institute (2008). <u>https://elibrary.worldbank.org/doi/abs/10.1596/978-0-8213-6921-0</u>.
- 18 Frida Andrade. "Facilitan clústeres al nearshoring." Reforma (February 3, 2023). https://www.reforma.com/facilitan-clusteres-al-nearshoring/ar2546840.
- 19 "Industry Report: The Automotive, Aerospace and Medtech Sectors in Mexico Explained." Switzerland Global Enterprise (May 4, 2021). https://www.s-ge.com/en/publication/industry-report/20211-c5-mexico-mem-medtech-techmex-report.
- 20 Enrique Hernández. "Nearshoring: México ya es el centro manufacturero de las empresas chinas." Forbes México (November 10, 2022). <u>https://www.forbes.com.mx/nearshoring-mexico-ya-es-el-centro-manufacturero-de-las-empresas-chinas/</u>.
- 21 "Nearshoring, A Strategic Response to the Current Supply Chain Model." Supply Chain Connect (March 2, 2022). <u>https://www.supplychainconnect.com/supply-chain/article/21234607/fusion-worldwide-nearshoring-a-strategic-response-to-the-current-supply-chain-model</u>.
- 22 Nancy J. Gonzalez. "A More Dynamic 2021 for the U.S.-Mexico Border." Border Now (January 13, 2021). http://border-now.com/a-more-dynamic-2021-for-the-u-s-mexicoborder/.
- 23 Joey Klender. "Tesla set to land in Nuevo Leon or Hidalgo: Mexican President." Teslarati (February 8, 2023). <u>https://www.teslarati.com/tesla-mexico-nuevo-leon-hidalgo-president-gigafactory/</u>.
- 24 Isabella Cota and Karina Suárez. "La batalla política para atraer una 'megafábrica' de Tesla a México: ¿Nuevo León o Hidalgo?" El País (February 13, 2023). <u>https://elpais.com/</u> mexico/2023-02-13/la-batalla-politica-para-atraer-una-megafabrica-de-tesla-a-mexico-nuevo-leon-o-hidalgo.html.
- 25 "México debe revisar disponibilidad de agua en el norte para instalación de planta de Tesla: AMLO." El Economista (February 24, 2023). <u>https://www.eleconomista.com.mx/</u> politica/Mexico-debe-revisar-disponibilidad-de-agua-en-el-norte-para-instalacion-de-planta-de-Tesla-AMLO-20230224-0035.html.
- 26 Tzuara De Luna. "¿La escasez de agua de Nuevo León sería realmente un problema para Tesla?" Expansión (February 21, 2023). https://expansion.mx/empresas/2023/02/21/ escasez-agua-nuevo-leon-problema-para-tesla.
- 27 Ibid
- 28 Almudena Barragán. "López Obrador se disputa con Samuel García la llegada de Tesla a Nuevo León: 'No hay agua, en el sureste sí'" El País (February 20, 2023). <u>https://elpais.com/mexico/2023-02-21/lopez-obrador-se-disputa-con-samuel-garcia-la-llegada-de-tesla-a-nuevo-leon-no-hay-agua-en-el-sureste-si.html;</u>
- "Samuel García responde a AMLO: sí hay agua en Nuevo León para la planta de Tesla" Forbes (February 24, 2023). https://www.forbes.com.mx/samuel-garcia-responde-a-amlo-sihay-agua-en-nuevo-leon-para-la-planta-de-tesla/.



EXPERTS WITH IMPACT™

- 29 Rebecca Elliott. "Elon Musk Confirms Mexico Factory Plan in Mapping Out Costly Vision for Tesla." The Wall Street Journal (March 1, 2023). https://www.wsj.com/articles/teslainvestor-day-2023-elon-musk-3b4e3da0.
- 30 "El agua no es un problema para la instalación de Tesla en Nuevo León: Samuel García." Latinus (February 24, 2023). <u>https://latinus.us/2023/02/24/el-agua-no-es-un-problema-para-la-instalacion-de-tesla-en-nuevo-leon-samuel-garcia/.</u> Enrique Quintana. "¿Tumbará AMLO la inversión de Tesla?" El Financiero (February 22, 2023). <u>https://www.elfinanciero.com.mx/opinion/enrique-quintana/2023/02/22/tumbara-amlo-la-inversion-de-tesla/.</u>
- 31 Tzuara De Luna. "¿La escasez de agua de Nuevo León sería realmente un problema para Tesla?" Expansión (February 21, 2023). https://expansion.mx/empresas/2023/02/21/ escasez-agua-nuevo-leon-problema-para-tesla.
- 32 Nathaniel Parish Flannery. "What Do Nearshoring Executives Need To Understand About Mexico?" Forbes (March 8, 2023). <u>https://www.forbes.com/sites/</u> nathanielparishflannery/2023/03/08/what-do-nearshoring-executives-need-to-understand-about-mexico/?sh=57681f7040d3.
- 33 "Corruption Perceptions Index 2022." Transparency International (last accessed March 27, 2023). https://www.transparency.org/en/cpi/2022/index/mex.
- 34 Nathaniel Parish Flannery. "What Do Nearshoring Executives Need To Understand About Mexico?" Forbes (March 8, 2023). <u>https://www.forbes.com/sites/</u> nathanielparishflannery/2023/03/08/what-do-nearshoring-executives-need-to-understand-about-mexico/?sh=57681f7040d3.
- 35 Sandra Sánchez-Oldenhage, "Nearshoring in Mexico: The Healthcare and Pharma Opportunity." Mexico Business News (March 9, 2023). https://mexicobusiness.news/health/news/nearshoring-mexico-healthcare-and-pharma-opportunity; Charles Goslin. "The Security Risks of Near-shoring to Mexico." CCLS Houston Blog (last accessed March 27, 2023). https://cclshouston.com/blog/36-the-security-risks-of-near-shoring-to-mexico.

36 Ibid

- 37 Ana Swanson. "China's Economic Support for Russia Could Elicit More Sanctions." The New York Times (February 22, 2023). https://www.nytimes.com/2023/02/22/us/politics/ china-russia-sanctions.html.
- 38 Duane Morris, LLP. "Russian Sanctions and their Impact on Mexican Companies." Lexology. March 23, 2022. <u>https://www.lexology.com/library/detail.aspx?g=25982b0e-dd1a-4661-8901-1f5d79370428</u>
- 39 Ibid.
- 40 Juan Carlos Baker. "Mexico in the face of Russia's invasion of Ukraine economic, political, and commercial consequences." Wilson Center (April 20, 2022). https://www.wilsoncenter.org/article/mexico-face-russias-invasion-ukraine-economic-political-and-commercial-consequences.
- 41 Isabella Cota. "El 'impuesto criminal' en México amenaza el 'nearshoring.'" El País (January 7, 2023). https://elpais.com/mexico/2023-01-08/el-impuesto-criminal-en-mexicoamenaza-el-nearshoring.html;

Maritza Pérez. "Documentan alza de 18% en extorsiones durante 2022." El Economista (December 1, 2022). https://www.eleconomista.com.mx/politica/Documentan-alza-de-18-en-extorsiones-durante-2022-20221130-0140.html;

Romain Le Cour Grandmaison. "La extorsión en México: ¿del silencio a la escalada de violencia?" El País (September 19, 2023). https://elpais.com/mexico/opinion/2022-09-19/ la-extorsion-en-mexico-del-silencio-a-la-escalada-de-violencia.html.

42 Maya Averbuch. "Mexico's Border Bonanza Shows U.S. Importers Looking Outside China." Bloomberg (April 5, 2022). https://www.bloomberg.com/news/newsletters/2022-04-05/supply-chain-latest-mexico-gains-as-companies-near-shore-from-china.

43 Ibid

44 Deepak Chhugani. "US-Mexico Trade: What to Expect in the Post-Pandemic World." Mexico Business News (March 29, 2021). https://mexicobusiness.news/entrepreneurs/news/ us-mexico-trade-what-expect-post-pandemic-world

45 Ibid.

- 46 Cassie Hermiston-Boyd. "Mexican Consul General in La Marcela Celorio on The U.S.-Mexico Relationship in 2021." The Pacific Council Magazine (2021). <u>https://www.pacificcouncil.online/commentary/interview-mexican-consul-general-la-marcela-celorio</u>.
- 47 Héctor González. "Nearshoring: Competitive Advantage for the Latam Region." Mexico Business News (June 3, 2023). https://mexicobusiness.news/professional-services/news/ nearshoring-competitive-advantage-latam-region#:~:text=Nearshoring%20consists%20of%20transferring%20part,markets%20and%20reducing%20transportation%20costs.

48 Ibid.



7